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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador José Enrique Castillo Barrantes, Permanent Representative of Costa Rica to the Organization of American States.  It was called to order at 10:00 a.m.

1. Adoption of the order of business 


The Council adopted the draft order of business (CP/OD-1738/10) without any changes.

2.
Progress made by the Technical Secretariat for the Implementation of the Program of Action for the Decade of the Americas for the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities (2006-2016). Requested by the Permanent Mission of Panama  

The Permanent Representative of Panama, Ambassador Guillermo Cochez, presented a report on activities carried out by the Technical Secretariat (SEDISCAP) to follow up on implementation of the Program of Action for the Decade of the Americas for the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities, as well as on the difficult financial situation faced by the Technical Secretariat three years after its establishment and upon the conclusion, in April 2010, of the Government of Panama’s commitment to finance it.

Ambassador Cochez appealed to the representatives of the member states to encourage their governments to help finance SEDISCAP so as not to jeopardize its continued existence.
The Permanent Representative of the United States, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, thanked SEDISCAP for its work and submitted her government’s progress report on implementation of the Program. 

The Permanent Representative of Brazil, Ambassador Ruy Casaes, commended the efforts made by SEDISCAP and the Government of Panama’s commitment to support its operations. He also drew attention to the Brazilian Government’s recent establishment of the National Subsecretariat for Promotion of the Rights of Persons with Disabilities within the Special Secretariat for Human Rights. In particular, he acknowledged SEDISCAP’s swift response in providing assistance to persons with disabilities in Haiti.
The representatives of Chile, Venezuela, Haiti, and Peru and the OAS Secretary General thanked the Government of Panama for its generous support, which had enabled SEDISCAP to operate, and for the progress made in implementing its work plan for promotion of the rights of persons with disabilities.
The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by Ambassador Cochez on the SEDISCAP’s accomplishments and of the comments of delegations.
3. Convocation of the thirty-ninth special session of the General Assembly to elect the Secretary General and Assistant Secretary General of the Organization

The Chair recalled that, in accordance with Articles 108 and 114, respectively, of the OAS Charter, both the Secretary General and the Assistant Secretary General are elected by the General Assembly to five‑year terms, which meant that the current term of the Secretary General would end on May 25, 2010, and that of the Assistant Secretary General, in June 2010.

He noted that, after consulting with the delegations, he had prepared a draft resolution on the convocation of a special session of the General Assembly to hold the elections. The draft, published as document CP/doc.4462 corr. 1, was submitted to the member states for consideration.

The representatives of Saint Kitts and Nevis, the United States, Nicaragua, Brazil, Paraguay, Guatemala, Argentina, and Panama expressed their countries’ views concerning the elections and the aforementioned draft resolution.

After some discussion, the Permanent Council adopted a resolution in which it resolved: (1) to convene the thirty-ninth special session of the General Assembly on Wednesday, March 24, 2010, at 11:00 a.m., at the headquarters of the Organization, to elect the Secretary General and the Assistant Secretary General; (2) to encourage the member states to formally propose their candidates; (3) to convene a special meeting of the Permanent Council on Wednesday, March 3, 2010, at OAS headquarters, to enable the candidates nominated by the member states to present their proposals and initiatives; (4) to charge the General Secretariat with the organization of actual or virtual meetings between the candidates and representatives of civil society organizations duly accredited to the Organization during the period from March 4 to 19; and (5) that said resolution would not affect the right of the member states to submit candidates for the positions of Secretary General and Assistant Secretary General up to the day of their election. The resolution was subsequently published as document CP/RES. 967 (1738/10).

4. Oral report by the Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities on the approval and elimination of civil society organizations from the OAS Register 

The Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities (CISC), Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos Aristizábal, Permanent Representative of Colombia, presented the corresponding report (CP/CISC-479/10).

Pursuant to the CISC report, the Permanent Council: 

· Approved the inclusion of the following civil society organizations on the OAS Register:
· Fundación Nueva Generación Argentina

· Fundación Saldarriaga Concha, de Colombia

· Alianza Joven, of Guatemala
· Asociación para una Vida Mejor de Personas Infectadas y Afectadas por el VIH/SIDA en Honduras

· Centro de Desarrollo Étnico (CEDET), of Peru
· International Council for Science (ICSU), of France
· Approved the deletion of the following civil society organizations from the OAS Register as they no longer exist:
· Hemispheric Secretariat for Education, of Canada

· Probidad, of El Salvador

· The Dante B. Fascell North-South Center – University of Miami and the Organization of Africans in the Americas, both of the United States
5.
Oral report by the Head of the OAS Electoral Observation Mission to Saint Kitts and Nevis on January 25, 2010
The report was presented by Mr. Steven Griner, Head of the OAS Electoral Observation Mission to Saint Kitts and Nevis for the general elections held on January 25, 2010. Said mission received financial support from the Governments of Canada, the United States, and the United Kingdom.

The Permanent Representative of Saint Kitts and Nevis, Ambassador Izben Williams, expressed appreciation for the report and for the commendable work done by the OAS mission. He also expressed appreciation for the mission’s recommendations, which, he said, would be implemented in his Government’s ongoing efforts to strengthen democracy and democratic processes.

The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by the Head of Mission and congratulated the people and Government of Saint Kitts and Nevis for its peaceful elections and transparent voting process. 


The Permanent Council thanked Mr. Griner and his team for their outstanding work.
6. Respect for freedom of expression in the Americas
The Chair indicated that that item had been included on the order of business at the request of the Permanent Mission of Canada and that the request had been seconded by the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela.
The Alternate Representative of Canada, Mr. Pierre Giroux, expressed his government’s position regarding the observance of basic rights and reiterated its commitment to continue working toward consolidation of the principles established in the Inter-American Democratic Charter.  Likewise, he expressed the Canadian Government’s concern about the suspension of freedom of expression in Venezuela, in particular the fact that television channels had been taken off the air, the resulting demonstrations among various sectors of Venezuelan society, and the loss of life and injuries of some of the demonstrators.
The representatives of Nicaragua, the United States, Ecuador, Bolivia, Venezuela, Panama, Guatemala, Brazil, and Argentina and the OAS Secretary General commented on the matter and on the Canadian delegation’s concern.
After a lengthy discussion, the Permanent Council took note of the presentation by the Alternate Representative of Canada and of the comments and observations of the delegations.
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Other business
· The Permanent Representative of Panama, Ambassador Guillermo Cochez, speaking on behalf of SEDISCAP and joined by the representative of Paraguay, requested that the Permanent Council invite the Vice President of Ecuador, Mr. Lenin Moreno, to share his experience with the Council as it could heighten awareness of the importance of supporting persons with disabilities.
· The Permanent Representative of Colombia, Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos Aristizábal, reported that the Colombian Government had made a voluntary contribution of US$600,000 to continue supporting south-south cooperation and strengthening of the inter-American human rights system.
· The Permanent Mission of Nicaragua, Ambassador Denis Moncada, commented on the situation in Honduras.
· The Permanent Representative of Ecuador, Ambassador Francisco Proaño, expressed appreciation to Panama and Paraguay for their request to have the Vice President of that country invited to share his experience with the Permanent Council with regard to care for persons with disabilities. 
· The Permanent Representative of the United States, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, expressed her condolences to the Government of Jamaica on the death of Professor Rex Nettleford, Vice President Emeritus of the University of the West Indies. 

· The Alternate Representative of Jamaica, Ms. Ann Scott, thanked Ambassador Lomellin for her words of condolence and read out the statement issued by the Prime Minister of Jamaica on the occasion of Professor Nettleford’s passing.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:55 p.m.
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�.	The statements may be found in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1738/10.
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